

# ProLife OB|GYNS

American Association of Pro-Life Obstetricians & Gynecologist

Life. It's why we are here.



Best for Children

## Joint Committee Opinion Pornography, Sex Trafficking and Abortion

### Abstract

It is difficult to separate sexual exploitation and sex trafficking from pornography and abortion. Pornography is potentially addictive and can lead to compulsive sexual behavior, including violence against women and children. Pornography is also a tool for traffickers, who use it to groom victims of sex trafficking. Survivors of sex trafficking report beatings, rape, torture, and the use of drugs and/or alcohol as a means of control and entrapment in trafficking.<sup>1</sup> As a result, survivors often experience a significant number of health problems, both mental and physical. Not surprisingly, many experience reproductive health issues and/or trauma, including multiple abortions, many of which may be forced.<sup>2</sup>

Pornography and sex trafficking are co-dependent health crises that are on the rise. Victims of trafficking interact with the healthcare system multiple times through the course of their being trafficked. Therefore, healthcare professionals are well positioned to be “first responders”. Health professionals may play a vital role in breaking the vicious cycle of exploitation, entrapment and abuse. The purpose of this paper is to provide evidence of the symbiotic relationship among pornography, sex-trafficking and abortion. It will then be clear that efforts to combat sex trafficking must include 1) raising public awareness regarding the role pornography plays, 2) training healthcare professionals to recognize and intervene on behalf of sex trafficked victims, and 3) mandated reporting of abortions below age of consent with immediate referral to child protective services.

## Introduction

In October of 2017, in an operation called “Operation Cross Country XI” the Federal Bureau of Investigations (FBI) arrested 120 traffickers and recovered 84 children who were being trafficked. The Denver FBI unit rescued 17 children; the youngest two were sisters, ages 3 months and 5 years old.<sup>3</sup>

In June, 2018, The Department of Justice announced the results of an operation conducted by the *Internet Crimes Against Children (ICAC)* task force. This operation resulted in the arrest of 2,300 suspected online sex offenders and identification of 195 offenders who were directly involved in child sexual abuse and/or produced child pornography. The operation was appropriately called “Operation Broken Heart” and resulted in the identification of 383 children who had suffered sexual abuse or were involved in the production of child pornography.<sup>4</sup> Again, June 11, 2019, ICAC released the results of their most recent operation “Broken Heart”, during which approximately 1,700 possible online child sex offenders were arrested, including 308 offenders who were either producing child pornography or perpetrated child sexual abuse. There were also 357 children identified as victims of recent, ongoing, or historical exploitation for the production of child pornography or child sexual abuse.<sup>5</sup>

Survivors of sex trafficking have reported being sexually abused and trafficked starting in childhood. According to US Department of Health and Human Services literature review (2007), the average age of girls entering sex trafficking in the United States is 12-14, however recent reports vary and age may actually be lower at this time.<sup>6</sup> In a fairly detailed survey of county sheriffs and police departments conducted in 2014, counties with a population greater than 250,000 reported an increase of 40% in trafficking of children under the age of 18 over the previous 2 years. They also saw an increase of 52% in arrests for sex trafficking over the previous 5 years.<sup>7</sup>

In their landmark report entitled, *Health Consequences of Sex Trafficking and Their Implications for Identifying Victims in Healthcare Facilities (2014)*, Laura Lederer and Christopher Wetzel noted that approximately 92% of survivors had experienced at least one form of physical abuse, such as being raped, beaten, strangled, penetrated with foreign objects, cigarette burns, starved, and/or whipped. Many are forced to be tattooed with derogatory words, or brands showing ownership. Victims may suffer from malnutrition and poor dentition. Many victims reported they had been forced to have multiple abortions, only to be back on the streets following the procedure.<sup>2</sup> Other issues include exposure to sexually transmitted diseases/infections, malnutrition and poor dentition or dental problems, such as broken teeth from trauma.<sup>2</sup> The trauma experienced during the victims’ trajectory in trafficking is not a one-time event. Trauma, physical and mental, occurs repeatedly over the length of time they are being exploited. Many survivors struggle with mental health issues that result from repeated trafficking related trauma such as post-traumatic stress syndrome, dissociative identity disorder, depression, and suicidal ideation.<sup>2,8</sup>

A disturbing finding in the Lederer report (2014) cited above was that the majority of survivors (87.8%) reported contact with the healthcare system yet they went unrecognized, unreported.<sup>2</sup> In a separate

study, by Chisolm, et al (2016), 68% of survivors reported having contact with healthcare professionals during the time they were being trafficked. While 86% of physicians surveyed in the Chisolm report were aware that sex trafficking of minors is a problem in the United States, 76.8 percent (n = 53) said they “did not feel comfortable identifying victims in their own practice.”<sup>9</sup>

The growing body of evidence supporting underage trafficking, significant health consequences, and resultant contact with the healthcare system should prompt us to ask the question: How can so many victims pass through the healthcare system at multiple points during their trafficking experience yet pass under the radar and remain unrecognized for years? The ubiquitous availability, and growing acceptance, of pornography, and its relationship to sex trafficking, represent a growing healthcare crisis, one that demands an urgent call to action. We must also recognize that abortion enables the traffickers to maintain control over their victims and revenue that otherwise would be lost during pregnancy and/or child care. A review of literature demonstrates that there is a knowledge gap among healthcare professionals (physicians, nurse practitioners, physicians assistant, social workers, etc) as they lack training in sex-trafficking to equip them to recognize potential victims and intervene.<sup>10,11</sup>

We cannot afford to be ignorant and inadvertently complicit. If the healthcare community fails to be engaged and does not actively seek critical training to close the knowledge gap, promote public awareness, intervene, respond to and advocate for the victims of sex trafficking, we will fail morally and ethically.

## Pornography, Sex Trafficking and Abortion

### Pornography

*"Not only was I used in the degrading production of child pornography, but these illicit films and pictures then brought more buyers who sadistically hurt my young body."*

Anonymous survivor (personal communication, May 31, 2019)

Pornography is ubiquitous in our culture; in movies, music, magazines, video games, and online platforms. The Huffington Post reported in 2013 that pornography represented 30% of all the data moving across the Internet. When all pornography sites were considered, pornography had more viewers than Amazon, Netflix, YouTube and Twitter combined.<sup>12</sup> More money is spent by pornography consumers than consumers of news, sports and online video games combined.<sup>13</sup> Pornography represents a global multi-billion-dollar industry. It is estimated that in the United States alone, pornography generates \$12-13 billion every year and 5,517,000,000 hours were spent on the world's largest pornography site in 2018.<sup>14</sup> The demand continues to grow as it is so easy to access and often a hidden indulgence. In fact, the Internet has become a major conduit for disseminating child pornography and a worldwide marketing tool for commercial sexual exploitation of both women and children.

In 2016, the Barna Group completed a large study in which they conducted thousands of interviews, including teens, adults and older adults. Worthy of noting was the widespread acceptance of

pornography, particularly among teens and young adults. The survey found that the majority of teens expressed a lack of concern, or a somewhat careless attitude, in conversations surrounding pornography with their peers. In fact, 90% of the teens surveyed were “encouraging, accepting or neutral when they talk about porn with their friends.” The Barna survey also found that 64% of those surveyed, ages 13-24, intentionally viewed pornography at least once a week to once a day.<sup>15</sup>

*“The exact volume of pornographic material available through the Internet is difficult to determine. A “Google” search of the word “pornography” results in approximately 19 million hits. A “Google” search of the word “obscenity” results in over 3 million hits. An online search for website names with the words “porn” or “sex” in the .com, .net, and .org domains shows more than 200,000 titles...Technological advances have eliminated the need for an individual to purchase or obtain an actual DVD or videotape. A person seeking such materials can now go online, order nearly any media, and have that product downloaded instantly onto the purchaser’s computer.”<sup>16</sup>*

The growing availability and access to pornography is extremely concerning in light of scientific evidence that links pornography to some of the same neuropathways and neurotransmitters, such dopamine receptors, having a similar impact on the brain as illegal drugs.<sup>17,18</sup>

In 2004, Judith A. Reisman, PhD, President, Institute for Media Education, testified before a United States Senate subcommittee on the impact pornography has on the brain, in particular pornography addiction. She stated that,

*“Pornography triggers a myriad of endogenous, internal, natural drugs that mimic the “high” from a street drug. Addiction to pornography is addiction to what I dub erototoxins – mind altering drugs produced by the viewer’s own brain.”<sup>19</sup>*

Research from the University of Cambridge demonstrated changes in brain activity within the ventral striatum and the dorsal anterior cingulate similar to changes seen with drug addiction. These regions are known to play a role in reward, craving, emotion and motivation. Though the findings do not prove pornography itself is addictive, research is beginning to reveal the relationship to pornography’s effect on the brain and compulsive sexual behavior.<sup>20</sup>

*“When a mind has become saturated with pornographic thoughts and images, the lust that is aroused looks for fulfillment. Too often the innocence of children is violated by this all-consuming drive, crippling their entire future.”*

V. Proffit, Exec Director, Sarah’s Home (Personal communication, June 1, 2019)

## **Pornography and Sex Trafficking**

*“My grandfather had a certain business savvy that was driven by greed and lust. He started selling me to other men for sex when I was just four years old and his strategy paid in multiple*

*streams of highly profitable income. First, he sold my body and compliance to the highest bidder while he secretly photographed the assault. The pictures were then used to blackmail the pedophiles. Finally, the pornographic images were sold publicly and privately. Pornography not only played a role in my childhood sexual exploitation; it multiplied the long-term impact exponentially. Perhaps, even now images of my repeated rapes linger in some dark corner of the web feeding the fantasies of predators and my nightmares."*

J. Jessen, Survivor, Compass31 (Personal communication, May 29, 2019)

Human trafficking is a multi-billion-dollar criminal industry. It is market driven, based on supply and demand.<sup>21</sup> Traffickers realize you can sell a gun or drug once, but a person can be sold over and over again, thus substantially increasing illicit revenue. Pornography increases the demand side of the commercial sex industry and is equally profitable to those who produce and distribute pornographic material. Survivors of sex trafficking report being forced to participate in the production of pornography or to replicate scenes from pornography, which at times involve violence.<sup>2</sup> Most consumers of pornography have no concept of what is involved in the production of pornography. Most would not realize what they are viewing, the images arousing them, were not produced by a willing actor. They don't see the victim of sex trafficking.

*"Buyers would ask me to act out scenes from the pornography they had just viewed and the rougher the sex was that they were viewing the more degradingly I was treated."*

Anonymous Survivor (Personal communication, May 31, 20019)

*"Even though I never consented to the porno that was created, it is still be sold to this day online. Which, every time I think about that, I feel like I am being raped again. I still do not get a choice about who watches me and people are still making money off of me to this day."*

Anonymous Survivor (Personal communication May 31, 2019)

Sex trafficking is defined as "the recruitment, harboring, transportation, provision, patronizing, or soliciting of a person for the purposes of a commercial sex act, in which the commercial sex act is induced by force, fraud, or coercion, or in which the person induced to perform such an act has not attained 18 years of age."<sup>22</sup>

The National Human Trafficking Hotline reported being contacted by 10,615 individual victims of human trafficking during 2017. Of this total, 7,255 were victims of sex trafficking, while 542 were victims of both sex and labor trafficking. Minors made up at least 2,762 reported cases, however in 1,575 of the human trafficking cases the age was unknown.<sup>23</sup> In 2016, the International Labour Organization estimated that 40.3 million people globally are entrapped in slavery, for the purposes of both labor and commercial sex.<sup>24</sup> These are the number of *reported* cases. There are multiple challenges in victim identification and data collection, making it impossible to track hard factual numbers. One in 4 victims are reported to be children.<sup>25</sup> It is also estimated that this number is less than 1% of the actual number. Currently, it is estimated that 300,000 children born in the United States are trafficked each year.<sup>26</sup> The

National Center for Missing and Exploited Children reports that in 2018 one in seven runaways were likely victims of child sex trafficking and that all 50 states have reported child sex trafficking.<sup>27</sup>

The National Center on Sexual Exploitation (NCOSE) is committed to exposing the links between pornography and all forms of sexual exploitation. They define pornography as “*prostitution for mass consumption... [which] allows for masses of individuals to derive sexual stimulation and gratification from the acts of prostitution that they portray*”.<sup>28</sup>

There is mounting evidence supporting a strong connection between pornography and sexual exploitation and trafficking.

*“A meta-analysis of 46 studies reported that the effects of exposure to pornographic material are “clear and consistent,” and that pornography use puts people at increased risk for committing sexual offenses and accepting rape myths.”<sup>29</sup>*

Sex traffickers often force victims to view pornography to prepare or groom them, to train them before they are sold for sex. In a 2012 public congressional hearing, Jennifer McCarthy, Ph.D. identified the use of pornography to groom potential victims as one of the motivations behind sex offenders’ actions.<sup>30</sup> Survivors report that they were often forced to participate in pornography or replicate scenes from pornography.<sup>2,6,31</sup> As many as 88% of pornographic scenes portray violence and physical aggression.<sup>31</sup> Survivors of sex trafficking report acts of violence against them, including being kicked, punched, raped, strangled, burned, stabbed, shot or threatened with a weapon, and violently penetrated with a foreign object.<sup>2</sup>

*“The victims we serve each day have shown us that the harm of pornography is a double-edged sword. Children who are sexually abused in front of a camera carry deep shame and their ability to discern who to trust is broken. As they grow, these traumatized young people are extremely vulnerable to the deceptive tactics of traffickers. Those who consume pornography may often continue to pursue more illicit experiences, culminating in the purchased rape of children, teens and adults. We provide aftercare resources for these broken children... boys and girls as young as two years old.”*

L. Havens, Ex Director, Restore Innocence (Personal Communication, May 31, 2019)

### **Abortion and sex trafficking**

In the Lederer’s report, 29.6% of survivors identified Planned Parenthood Clinics (PPH) as the most common clinical treatment source they had contact with. More than half of the respondents (55%) reported having had abortions, with 29.9% having had multiple abortions. The report also noted, “*The prevalence of forced abortions is an especially disturbing trend in sex trafficking.*”<sup>2</sup> Though believed to be rare, there have been survivor accounts of victims undergoing forced abortions performed by the trafficker themselves, a client, or even by a female appointed to supervise other females under the control of the trafficker (referred to as the “*Bottom*”).<sup>2,32</sup> Though the pro-choice, pro-abortion

advocates proclaim abortion empowers and liberates women, it is a tool of enslavement and control for the trafficker. Victims of sex trafficking are not empowered by abortion, they are deprived of their human dignity and rights.

*In 2017, a survivor group undertook an informal survey of other survivors of sex trafficking, who were minors at the time. The survey was only done by and for survivors. It was not a formal survey for a specific organization. Though the survey was vast in the scope of questions, it did include some questions on who missed them, how many have had abortions as a result of their exploitation, how many were forced to be on birth control, take abortifacient drugs, and how many were minors at the time. Surveys were sent to 1123 women who identified as survivors. Of the 1123 there were 758 responses who were trafficked as children (67%). But child sexual abuse was prevalent in nearly 96% of them. Of the 758, nearly 90% (683) had had one abortion as a minor (ages 11-17).*

- *Of the 90% (683), 628 (92%) had had multiple abortions, sometimes at the same facility.*
- *None of them were separated from the traffickers or bottom who brought them in.*
- *None of them were asked for ID*
- *All of them were given the abortion and not screened for their situation*
- *All of them were sent home with their trafficker after the abortion, with birth control or some sort of prophylactic.*
- *Nearly 88% of the original respondents said a Planned Parenthood facility was where they were.*
- *Nearly 85% of the original were taken for some sort of STI, UTI, or reproductive issue multiple times.*

K. Dore, Survivor (Personal communication May 20, 2019)

On June 7, 2018, Congresswoman Vicky Hartzler (MO-04), along with 55 congressional co-signers, sent a letter to the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (DHHS) requesting an investigation of Planned Parenthood (PPH). In her letter she sighted cases in which PPH performed abortions on minors and failing to report sexual abuse to authorities.

*“Despite the increased attention to combatting sexual abuse, the cases detailed in the enclosed report demonstrate that Planned Parenthood has continuously embraced a culture of turning a blind eye to suspected abuse. Rather than reporting suspicious incidents to authorities as state law often requires, Planned Parenthood has chosen repeatedly to perform abortions on children as young as 12 and 13 years old and then return these young clients to their abusers.<sup>33</sup>*

LiveAction, a leading pro-life organization, using public records has revealed multiple cases where PPH failed to report child sex trafficking.<sup>34</sup> Their report showed how employees actually helped sex traffickers to obtain abortions and/or birth control for minors.

This link between sex trafficking and abortion makes it imperative that pro-life professionals and concerned citizens scrutinize the use of the abortifacient mifepristone. Though surgical abortions and abortion clinics may decline in number, it will be challenging to tract the use of medical abortions, especially with a push for telemedicine, a larger pool of non-physician professionals to increase access, a growing market demand, and the ability to generate revenue. According to Planned Parenthood a medical abortion could cost up to \$1000.<sup>35</sup> There is already a black market for mifepristone.<sup>36,37</sup> This is sure to increase within the sex trafficking industry, which itself is criminal.

## Action Steps available to Medical Professionals

Steps you can take to combat pornography, sex-trafficking and abortion:

1. Educate yourself and your staff about human trafficking.
  - a. Help to develop state and local evidence based, survivor informed curriculum for healthcare professionals.
  - b. A few resources for information include:
    - i. Polaris Project [NHTRC@polarisproject.org](mailto:NHTRC@polarisproject.org)
    - ii. The National Hotline Resource Center [www.TraffickingResourceCenter.org](http://www.TraffickingResourceCenter.org)
    - iii. Shared Hope International [www.sharedhope.org](http://www.sharedhope.org)
    - iv. The Center for Missing and Exploited Children [www.missingkids.com](http://www.missingkids.com)
    - v. Internet Crimes Against Children [www.icactaskforce.org](http://www.icactaskforce.org)
    - vi. Your local law enforcement/special victims unit
  - c. Develop a response protocol for your clinical setting: identifying “Red Flags” for recognizing potential victims of trafficking; include screening tools, how to interview potential victims, ensuring their safety, interventions to assist potential victims (e.g. local resources, Hotline, involve law enforcement if victim is in danger)<sup>38,39</sup>.
  - d. Be aware of HIPPA informed reporting<sup>40</sup>
  - e. Utilize Trauma-informed, victim sensitive interventions.
  - f. Ensure everyone is aware of the National Hotline, 1-888-3737-888, and/or local police special victims 24hr call line.
2. Participate in local anti-human trafficking coalitions or task forces.
  - a. Advocate for mandatory reporting of abortions below the age of consent for that state and an immediate referral to child protective services.
  - b. Promote public education/awareness regarding both sex trafficking and pornography
  - c. Advocate for laws that will deter demand, laws that hold traffickers, and those who solicit commercial sex accountable for their role in sexual exploitation and sex trafficking of minors.
  - d. Participate legislative efforts to regulate online pornography, especially efforts to limit access for minors.
  - e. Advocate for legislation to track the use of mifepristone and complications from medical abortions. Advocate for full informed consent (to include showing a client the ultrasound prior to abortion and informing them of the option reverse mifepristone with progesterone).
  - f. Continue to advocate for greater oversight of abortion clinics.
3. Support local pro-life efforts

4. Join community efforts to strengthen services for victims of human trafficking.
  - a. Crisis intervention
  - b. Emergent medical care
  - c. Counseling
  - d. Safety/shelter/food
  - e. Social services
  - f. Legal services
5. *Exercise/encourage personal internet accountability and safety for you, your family, your staff and your clients.*

## Conclusion

Science has shown that pornography is as potentially addictive as illicit drugs affecting the same neurotransmitters and neuropathways. Pornography fuels demand for commercial sex, is used to groom victims for trafficking, and can lead to destructive behavioral patterns within relationships, including compulsive sexual behavior and sex trafficking. Pornography and sex trafficking represent a growing health crisis, which exploits the vulnerable and promotes violence against women and children globally. Abortion enables the traffickers to continue this exploitation and entrapment. Victims are deeply traumatized physically and emotionally throughout the trajectory of their trafficking enslavement, carrying physical and emotional scars for life. Pornography, sex trafficking and abortion rob victims of freedom and human dignity. They depend on each other in a dark, symbiotic manner allowing traffickers to maintain power, control and wealth. Sex trafficking is complex and challenging. No single profile fits every trafficker, or every victim. In many ways, the role of healthcare provider is as a “first responder” in caring for the physical and mental needs of trafficking victims. As healthcare professionals, (physicians, nurse practitioners, nurse midwives, physician assistants, etc.), we have a moral, ethical, and professional responsibility to be informed; to know how to identify potential victims and to safely intervene. We should also be compelled to advocate for public awareness, prevention, protection and justice. As healthcare professionals we should be victim advocates, working to ensure that every state incorporate mandatory reporting of abortions below the age of consent for that state and an immediate referral of the affected minors to child protective services. We must maintain vigilance in scrutinizing abortion professionals, the use of medical abortions, tracking data regarding complications, and holding legislators accountable for oversight and regulations. Finally, it is imperative that health professionals hold themselves accountable in their personal lives to avoid falling prey to pornography and/or commercial sex. Health professionals, must avoid being complicit in the horrible trauma this creates for those entrapped by the exploitation and slavery of sex trafficking.

## References

1. US Department of Justice (2017, July 25). *Child Sex Trafficking*. Retrieved May 31, 2019, from
2. Lederer L, Wetzel C, The health consequences of sex trafficking and their implications for identifying victims in healthcare facilities. *Ann Health Law*. 2014;23(1):61-91.

3. Federal Bureau of Investigation National Press Office (2017, Oct 18) Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://www.fbi.gov/news/pressrel/press-releases/fbi-announces-results-of-operation-cross-country-xi>
4. US Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs (2018, June 12). *More Than 2,300 Suspected Online Child Sex Offenders Arrested During Operation "Broken Heart"*. [Press Release] Retrieved May 31, 2019 from (<https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/more-2300-suspected-online-child-sex-offenders-arrested-during-operation-broken-heart>)
5. US Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs (2019, June 11). *Nearly 1,700 Suspected Child Sex Predators Arrested During Operation "Broken Heart"*. [Press Release]. Retrieved June 17, 2019 from <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nearly-1700-suspected-child-sex-predators-arrested-during-operation-broken-heart>
6. US Department of Health and Human Service (2007). Human trafficking into and within the United States: A review of literature. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from <https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/75891/index.pdf>
7. National Association of Counties (2014). The problem of human sex trafficking in America. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from [www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/SexTrafficking\\_Survey\\_April2014.pdf](http://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/SexTrafficking_Survey_April2014.pdf)
8. Hossain, M, et al. The Relationship of Trauma to Mental Disorders Among Trafficked and Sexually Exploited Girls and Women. *Am J Public Health*. 2010 Dec: 100(12):2442-2449. Doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2009.173229.
9. Chisolm M, et al. Health Care and Human Trafficking: We are Seeing the Unseen. *J Health Care Poor Underserved*. 2016:27(3):1220-33. Doi: 10.1353/hpu.2016.0131.
10. Beck M, et al. Medical Professionals' Understanding of Sex Trafficking and Their Experience with At-Risk Patients. *Pediatrics*. 2015:135(4). Retrieved June 10, 2019 from <https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/135/4/e895>
11. National Research Council; IOM; Board on Children, Youth, and Families. Consensus Study Report: Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from <https://www.nap.edu/search/?term=Confronting+Commercial+Sexual+Exploitation+and+Sex+Trafficking+of+Minors+in+the+United+States&x=0&y=0>
12. Kleinman, A. Porn Sites Get More Visitors Each Month Than Netflix, Amazon and Twitter Combined. *Huffington Post*. Dec 06, 2017. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from [https://www.huffpost.com/entry/internet-porn-stats\\_n\\_3187682](https://www.huffpost.com/entry/internet-porn-stats_n_3187682)
13. Grossu, A and Maguire S. The Link Between Pornography, Sex Trafficking and Abortion. *Family Research Council*. Nov 2017, Issue Analysis IS17K01. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://downloads.frc.org/EF/EF17K26.pdf>
14. Fight the New Drug (2019). 20 Mind-Blowing Stats About The Porn Industry and Its Underage Consumers. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://fightthenewdrug.org/10-porn-stats-that-will-blow-your-mind/>
15. Barna (2016). Porn in the Digital Age: New Research Reveals 10 Trends. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://www.barna.com/research/porn-in-the-digital-age-new-research-reveals-10-trends/>
16. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation, Jan 19, 2006 (testimony of James Burrus, Federal Bureau of Investigation). Retrieved June 17, 2009 from <https://archives.fbi.gov/archives/news/testimony/fighting-internet-based-obscenity-and-child-pornography>
17. Fight the New Drug (2017). How Porn Affects The Brain Like a Drug. Retrieved June 13, 2019 from <https://fightthenewdrug.org/how-porn-affects-the-brain-like-a-drug/>

18. Gilkerson, L. (2014). Brain Chemicals and Porn Addiction: Science Shows How Porn Harms Us. *Covenant Eyes*. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://www.covenanteyes.com/2014/02/03/brain-chemicals-and-porn-addiction/>
19. Hearing on the Brain Science Behind Pornography Addiction and the Effects of Addiction on Families and Communities, Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, Subcommittee on Science, Technology, and Space. Nov 18, 2004. (Testimony of Judith A. Reisman, PhD, p2). Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <http://www.drjudithreisman.com/archives/Senate-Testimony-20041118.pdf>
20. Olejniczak, N. Brain activity in sex addiction mirrors that of drug addiction. *University of Cambridge Research*. July 11, 2014. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://www.cam.ac.uk/research/news/brain-activity-in-sex-addiction-mirrors-that-of-drug-addiction>
21. Polaris Project. Human Trafficking. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from <https://polarisproject.org/human-trafficking>
22. National Human Trafficking Hotline. Federal Law. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from <https://humantraffickinghotline.org/what-human-trafficking/federal-law>
23. PolarisProject. Growing Awareness. Growing Impact. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://humantraffickinghotline.org/sites/default/files/2017NHTHStats%20%281%29.pdf>
24. International Labour Organization. Forced labour, modern slavery and human trafficking. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <http://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/lang--en/index.htm>
25. *Ibid.*
26. Freedom Youth Project. Human Trafficking. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from [www.freedomyouthproject.org/p/human-trafficking-facts.html](http://www.freedomyouthproject.org/p/human-trafficking-facts.html)
27. National Center for Missing & Exploited Children. The Issues: Child Sex Trafficking Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <http://www.missingkids.org/theissues/trafficking>
28. National Center on Sexual Exploitation. Pornography & Public Health Research Summary. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from [https://endsexualexploitation.org/wp-content/uploads/NCOSE\\_Pornography-PublicHealth\\_ResearchSummary\\_8-2\\_17\\_FINAL-with-logo.pdf](https://endsexualexploitation.org/wp-content/uploads/NCOSE_Pornography-PublicHealth_ResearchSummary_8-2_17_FINAL-with-logo.pdf)
29. National Center on Sexual Exploitation. Talking Points on Porn: Increase in Violence. Retrieved June 1, 2019 from <https://endsexualexploitation.org/violence/>
30. *Summaries of the Testimony of the Witnesses, United States Sentencing Commission, Public Hearing on Federal Child Pornography Crimes, 112th Congress (2012) p D-5*. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from [https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/news/congressional-testimony-and-reports/sex-offense-topics/201212-federal-child-pornography-offenses/Appendix\\_D.pdf](https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/news/congressional-testimony-and-reports/sex-offense-topics/201212-federal-child-pornography-offenses/Appendix_D.pdf)
31. Grossu, A and Maguire S. The Link Between Pornography, Sex Trafficking and Abortion. *Family Research Council*. Nov 2017, Issue Analysis IS17K01. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://downloads.frc.org/EF/EF17K26.pdf>
32. Jessen J. *The Lucky One: A chilling true account of child sex trafficking and one survivor's journey from brutal captivity to a life of freedom*. Niche Pressworks, [www.nichepressworks.com](http://www.nichepressworks.com), 2016.
33. Missouri's Fourth Congressional District (2018). Hartzler, 55 Members Ask HHS to Investigate Planned Parenthood Cover-Up of Child Sex Abuse [Press Release]. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://hartzler.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/hartzler-55-members-ask-hhs-investigate-planned-parenthood-cover-child>

34. LiveAction (2017). New Lies in Planned Parenthood's Sex Trafficking Cover-Up. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://www.liveaction.org/learn/new-lies-planned-parenthoods-sex-trafficking-coverup/>
  35. Planned Parenthood. How Much Does the Abortion Pill Cost? Retrieved June 10, 2019 from (<https://www.plannedparenthood.org/learn/abortion/the-abortion-pill/how-do-i-get-the-abortion-pill>).
  36. De Berry J. (2014) Black-Market abortion pills are cheaper but dangerous, abortion-rights activists say. NOLA Media Group. Retrieved June 15, 2019 from <https://www.nola.com/opinions/2014/06/black-market-abortion-pills-ar.html>
  37. Aden, S (2019, Mar 20). FDA Warns Abortion Advocates to Stop Pushing Illegal Abortion Drugs. *National Review*. Retrieved June 16, 2019 from <https://www.nationalreview.com/2019/03/fda-warns-abortion-advocates-stop-pushing-illegal-abortion-drugs/>
  
  38. [Massachusetts General Hospital and Massachusetts Medical Society. Human Trafficking: Guidebook on Identification, Assessment, and Response in the Health Care Setting.](http://www.massmed.org/Patient-Care/Health-Topics/Violence-Prevention-and-Intervention/Human-Trafficking-(pdf)/) Retrieved June 16, 2019 from [http://www.massmed.org/Patient-Care/Health-Topics/Violence-Prevention-and-Intervention/Human-Trafficking-\(pdf\)/](http://www.massmed.org/Patient-Care/Health-Topics/Violence-Prevention-and-Intervention/Human-Trafficking-(pdf)/)
  39. Chisolm-Straker, M, et al. Screening for human trafficking among homeless young adults. *Children and Youth Services Revie*. 98 (2019) 72-79.
- US Department of Health & Human Services. Human Trafficking & Health Professionals: Questions and Answers. Retrieved May 31, 2019 from <https://www.phe.gov/Preparedness/planning/abc/Pages/human-trafficking-faqs.aspx#2>